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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Key school/Escuela Key, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
FINAL Minutes General Membership Meeting 

Via Zoom and in the library of Escuela Key 
May 24, 2023; 7:30 PM

Order of Business

1. The President established that a quorum was present, and read the politeness statement.

2. The General Membership approved the minutes of the April General Membership meeting without changes. 
3. Presentation on emergency preparedness and flood resilience by Tania Bougebrayel Cohn, Community Engagement and Resilience Manager for the County’s Emergency Management team; Communications, and Emergency Management; Liz Thurber, Stormwater Infrastructure Program Manager; and Aileen Winquist, Stormwater Communications Manager.  
The Emergency Management slides are at this link  https://www.bluemontcivic.org/docs/DPSCEM_overview.pptx
Ms. Cohn explained what emergency managers do. As “chaos managers,” they connect people and organizations during a complex emergency involving a response by multiple agencies; turn chaos into organization; gather the facts; manage information, resources and consequences; keep everyone in constant communication; and restore order as quickly as possible.  

She reviewed the work of the County’s Center for Emergency Management, noting that the center received over 250,000 calls between April 2022 and April 2023. She discussed challenges in emergency management and how they are anticipating and addressing those challenges. She noted things the public can do, including subscribing to the Arlington Alert system run by her office https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Emergency/Arlington-Alert; make an emergency plan with our loved ones; keep emergencies supply kits in their homes; and volunteer with a Community Emergency Response Team (CERT)  https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Emergency/Get-Involved/CERT , a neighborhood-based team of volunteers who receive special training from professional responders to recognize, respond to, and recover from major emergencies or disasters. CERT is activated by the County to support major events requiring public safety and emergency management coordination, like the Marine Corps Marathon and July 4 celebrations. Arlingtonians can also volunteer for CARRT, Community Advancing Resilience Together, 
https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Public-Safety/Emergency-Preparedness/CARRT a County-appointed committee focused on building resilience and emergency preparedness in Arlington. As part of this program, Community stakeholders across all sectors inform the Center for Emergency Management about the needs in their communities.  More information on emergency preparedness is available at https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Emergency and https://www.ready.gov 
Questions from BCA members and other members of the Bluemont community included the role of the County Manager in declaring a local emergency, under the advice of the Center for Emergency Management; and the ways the Center communicates with the public, which includes the Amber Alert system, Arlington Alert, regional and local radio, social media, County government social media accounts, Twitter and Next Door.  
The next presenters were Aileen Winquist, and Elizabeth Thurber of the County’s stormwater management team, who have had several productive and helpful presentations at previous BCA General Membership meetings. They discussed the increase in the frequency and intensity of storms, and challenges posed by Arlington’s aged stormwater infrastructure much of which was installed before the County had a stormwater plan, e.g. paving over streams in the 1950’s and placing stormwater drains in people’s back yards.  

They described the key points of the Flood Resilient Arlington problem to deal with flooding risks and stormwater management.
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And discussed their key responsibilities under the County’s stormwater management program. 
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Priority watersheds for upgrades are shown in this map, which also shows the source of flood emergency calls during the July 2019 flooding.

[image: image3.png]ARLINGTON COUNTY, VA
Flood Damage Calls

Priority Watersheds
for Upgrades

Priority watersheds for capacity
improvements based on recent,
repeated severe flooding:

* Spout Run

» Torreyson Run

» Crossman Run

* Lubber Run

+ Westover Branch
* Baileys Branch





County efforts to reduce flooding risk include completing a risk assessment and management plan (RAMP) of urban and inland flood areas in order to quantify  risks so that they can get better predictions.  They expect to complete the RAMP in six to eight months. 
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Construction of the Cardinal stormwater vault is finishing this month.  It will divert water into a huge vault, reducing the flood risk to the Westover neighborhood, and other areas badly affected by the July 2019 flooding.
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The dredging of South Four Mile Run will restore the flood mitigation capacity of this federal flood channel.  
The Ballston Pond project (in Bluemont) will decrease peak flows of water in Lubber Run. The project will be completed soon, and they hope that the Bluemont Civic Association can attend the ribbon cutting. 
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The Sparrow Pond reconstruction will start this fall. 
They provided the following link with the latest information on County stormwater and flood mitigation efforts.  https://www.arlingtonva.us/files/sharedassets/public/environment/documents/stormwater-news-update_eversion.pdf
They discussed County efforts to appeal to the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) to correct its analysis in updating its Flood Insurance Rate Map (FIRM), which placed several homes in Bluemont into a 100-year flood plain. The County filed three appeals in 2021, one of which FEMA accepted.  The new maps came out in April 2022, and FEMA issued its final determination on May 16, but it was only received by the County’s stormwater management team on the day of this meeting with BCA, May 24.  
The County has six months to adopt the new FIRM.  The County plans more public outreach before they take the new FIRM to the County Board for approval prior to November 2023.
The County will be submitting “CLOMARs,” (Coordinated Letter of Map Revision), which may change the Flood Insurance Rate Map for properties in Bluemont. The FIRM is practically approved and will be effective in November 2023.   Conditional letters of map amendment are being done for Gulf Branch Lubber Run.  Elizabeth Thurber shared her updated contact information and invited people to contact her about this process, phone 703-987-6546.  They both noted that they respond to emails. 

Given that they had only received FEMA’s final determination that day, they could not report what the impact on properties in Bluemont would be, explaining that they have to look at what properties were removed and/or added by FEMA.  They thought that some properties in Bluemont will remain in the 100-year flood zone at least for part of their property. 
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The County increased stormwater management requirements for new homes and development. Those increased requirements took effect in September 2021. The County also has a voluntary property acquisition program to purchase private property for purposes of flood mitigation and stormwater management.  

They discussed the new stormwater utility fee, which will charge property owners based on the amount of impermeable surface on their properties. They explained how the utility fee system will work when it goes into effect in 2024.  This link https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Sustainability-and-Environment/Stormwater/Stormwater-Utility-Implementation#:~:text=Arlington%27s%20stormwater%20program%20is%20currently,per%20%2410 0%20of%20assessed%20value explains the process, how to appeal, how to seek stormwater utility fee credits, how to estimate what your stormwater utility fee will be compared to what you pay under the current system, and other aspects of the program. https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Sustainability-and-Environment/Stormwater/Stormwater-Utility-Implementation
Later this year, the County will provide information on how to apply for stormwater utility fee credits.  
The stormwater management team presented information on how to decrease flood risk on one’s property, noting the importance of not impeding the natural water flow path, and provided contact information for people with questions.  https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Sustainability-and-Environment/Stormwater/Stormwater-Watersheds/Stormwater-at-Home
In response to a question about maintenance of the Cardinal vault and facilities, they explained that the County is getting contracts signed to maintain these facilities. Other questions from the audience included maintenance of storm drains. The County maintains publicly owned storm drains. Storm drains on private property must be kept clear by the property owners. There are tens of thousands of such drains in the County from the era when the County was putting streams into pipes in order to develop land for residential development. The County does not maintain them.

Regarding the proposed stormwater retention vault in Woodlawn Park, they reported that it would be much smaller than the Cardinal vault, they are still working to resolve some issues, and people want to see how the Cardinal vault goes as they consider the proposed Woodlawn Park vault.
Regarding a question of how the stormwater utility fee will fund their stormwater efforts, they noted that the County has not yet set the stormwater utility rate. The stormwater management budget is funded not only from that fee, but also from the Capital Improvement Plan (CIP) and bond funding. They noted that the latest CIP increased stormwater funding ten-fold over the previous CIP.  (The CIP is redone every two years.) They provided the following link with more information. 

Stormwater CIP budget information  https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Programs/Budget-Finance/CIP/Proposed-FY-2023-FY-2032-Capital-Improvement-Plan/Stormwater-Management
They answered several questions on implementation of the stormwater utility fee. Regarding a question on how they will assess shared impermeable properties (like parking lots) of townhomes and other community properties, they said they will be handled as a group, using a flat rate based on impermeable surface divided by the number of units. They are using a flat rate given concerns about the potential impact on affordable housing. 
Regarding the question of whether people owning property in a Resource Protection Area will get a break on the stormwater utility fee, which already requires them to take measures to mitigate flooding risk, they said such homeowners can apply for credits, and that is not affected by RPA. Some credits are available for preexisting measures, some are only for new measures. For example, only newly planted trees and new native landscaping will receive credits. They noted that the Tree Canopy Fund, which provides a free mature tree planted on your property is open through June 16, and the larger trees earn stormwater utility credits.  https://www.ecoactionarlington.org/community-programs/trees/
Regarding the FIRM, they said there are always variations in this FEMA map.  Streams migrate and erode, FEMA changes software, and the technology they use.
In response to the problem of knowing where to place signs advertising BCA meetings and events without risking them being taken by the County, Ms. Cohn said she would ask the County’s Office of Public Engagement.  

4.  Summary Reports of Executive Board Officers, Civic Federation Delegates, BCA Committees, and Follow-up Discussion 
President Henry McFarland discussed problems with the lack of public participation in the County’s  food waste curbside recycling program.  Only 20% of single-family homes participate in the program. 
Twenty-five percent by weight of the material generated by single family homes is composted through this program. The President noted that BCA may want to have a speaker on the topic at a future General Membership meeting. 

The President reported that he had written the County Manager about application of the stormwater utility fee to homes in Resource Protection areas. 
The President and Chair of the committee organizing the community event for Neighborhood Day, Second Vice President Matt Harrison, reported that it had been a huge success, and thanked volunteers for supporting the event, including Shakti Shukla and Laura Kirkconnell for immense amounts of donated time and supplies, Nora Palmatier for her much-appreciated tours and discussion of Lacey Woods Park, Josh Feld, David Smith, Dorothy Patton, David Hughes, the musicians, the food trucks, and Fire Station 2.  Signs of success included the number of neighbors attending, the number of people signing up to join the BCA email list, the sharp uptick in likes and follows of the BCA Facebook page related to the event, one new member, and the record number of people attending the BCA-hosted Memorial Day bell-ringing that occurred days after the Family Fun picnic. The President joined in thanking people, including Matt Harrison for chairing the organizing committee. 
The Treasurer reported on the latest bank balance:
	May-23

	Previous Total:
	$2,324.75 
	 

	Out:
	$0.00 
	 

	Out:
	 
	 

	In:
	$225 
	Dues

	New Total:
	$2,549.75 
	 


Civic Federation delegate David Hughes recommended people watch the informative video of the two forums for candidates in the Democratic primary held at the May meeting of the Arlington County Civic Federation. One was with the three candidates for Sheriff, the other was for the two candidates for Commonwealth Attorney. The Secretary said she would put the links to the forums on the Facebook page, and the President said he would share them via the BCA email list.  https://vimeo.com/825863440  (the forums begin about minute 50 in the video.)
Parks Liaison Hugh Robinson provided an update on whether the parcel of land at 9th Street, N and N. Harrison Street should be a candidate for designation as a County Park. He had learned from County official Eric Beach than an official map indicated there were two distinct parcels of land, and the County would want to consider any requests regarding designating the area a park as part of its Public Spaces Master Plan https://www.arlingtonva.us/Government/Projects/Plans-Studies/Comprehensive-Plan/Public-Spaces-Master-Plan, which the County plans to update in 2024. The Parks Liaison thought BCA would have to take a position in the next year or so about whether to request this land be designated as a park.  

5.  Report of Nominating Committee 
The Nominating Committee described how it has been working since March using a neighborhood list serve, email lists, the BCA newsletter and contacts with neighbors to develop the list of candidates for the June 2023 annual elections.  Their resulting list of volunteers willing to be nominated were:  

For PRESIDENT – Henry McFarland
For FIRST VICE PRESIDENT – Matt Harrison
For SECOND VICE PRESIDENT – Carla Conover
For TREASURER – David Smith
For SECRETARY – Laura Kirkconnell
For CIVIC FEDERATION DELEGATES (4) Allen Norton, David Smith, David Hughes, Shakti Shukla
For ALTERNATIVE CIVIC FEDERATION DELEGATES (4) Kathleen Reilly,  with three positions still lacking any nominees 
For ARLINGTON NEIGHBORHOODS ADVISORY COMMITTEE (ArNAC) REPRESENTATIVE – Christopher George
For ALTERNATE ArNAC REPRESENTATIVE – Nick Pastore
The President asked for additional nominees from the floor for any of the above BCA positions. BCA Member Chris Kuhman nominated himself as a candidate for Alternate Civic Federation delegate.  
There being no further nominations, David Smith moved for a VOTE to approve he proposed slate of nominees, including Chris Kuhman. Laura Kirkconnell seconded the motion. BCA Members unanimously approved the slate of nominees. The Nominating Committee noted that they would continue to accept nominations for the two remaining slots with no candidates, the two Alternative Civic Federation Delegate posts, and that nominations will also be taken from the floor for Alternate Civic Federation Delegate at the June General Membership meeting prior to members voting in the annual elections. 
The President thanked the Nominating Committee for their work.
6.  New Business
a) Discussion of noise from I-66.

BCA member Daniel Peyton and the President discussed the problem of neighbors near an area of N. Jacksonville Street and 9th Road, N near I-66 experiencing a dramatic increase in traffic noise since the Virginia Department of Transportation (VDOT) replaced sound walls along I-66. So far, 37 neighbors have signed a petition seeking support for getting the noise problem resolved. The President and Mr. Peyton said correspondence with the County has been constructive. 
The neighbor explained that the problem is by an area on the south side of I-66 where the wall was not replaced. It remains the old metal wall that has holes through it. The wall on the opposite (north) side of I-66 was raised, which may be amplifying noise reaching homes on the southside of I-66. The neighbor’s informal readings are 85 decibels at peak hours, well above VDOT standards.

Speaking on behalf of his neighbors, the Mr. Peyton asked the civic association to request that VDOT and the County examine the situation, and request the noise be mitigated and engage with residents throughout the process. He noted the negative effect of the noise for property values, and that one person is moving from the area because of the noise.  He also noted complaints from neighbors about acoustic vibrations from the new Silver Line metro train cars.  
In discussing the problem, another BCA member noted that when the Arlington County Board approved the widening of I-66, they said that VDOT should work with people to mitigate noise problems after the widening.   

BCA member Allen Norton noted that in 2017 when VDOT has announced its plans for sound walls as part of I-66 widening, he had wondered where the new sound walls would be placed, and why they were not replacing the old metal wall. VDOT responded that the metal wall was not a sound barrier, it was only for safety. Mr. Norton said the VDOT report at that time had a graph of raw information, and nobody knew where the numbers were from. The BCA member presenting the request for BCA support said he had read that report. 
The President discussed his email exchanges with County officials about the neighbors’ concerns. He noted that the County said they were unable to do anything, but BCA may want to leverage what the County said when they approved I-66 widening to press the County for help. The President said he had asked County officials to come see whether the neighbors were correct about the sound problem. The response was that such a visit would not change their prediction of noise from I-66.
BCA Member Dave Hughes proposed a MOTION that the following resolution be advertised for a vote by BCA members at the June 2023 General Membership meeting. 

Begin RESOLUTION on I-66 noise: 

The Bluemont Civic Association, having been informed that neighbors in the area of N. Jacksonville and 9th Road, N are experiencing serious amounts of noise from I-66, requests that the Virginia Dept. of Transportation take steps to 1) study the extent to which noise from that area affects residents, 2) engage residents in the area on their experience with roadway noise and 3) take all necessary and feasible steps to mitigate noise in that area.
End resolution 

David Smith seconded the motion.  Members approved it by a unanimous vote.

b) Next Meeting is at the Lubber Run Community Center 
The President reminded members that, because Key Escuela Elementary will be closed, the in-person portion of the June Annual General Membership meeting will be held in the Hickory Room of the Lubber Run Community Center. The meeting will also be held via ZOOM. 
7.  The meeting adjourned at 9:05 pm.

Minutes prepared by Secretary Laura Kirkconnell
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